OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 07.10.14.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 7th October 2014 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
P Phillips (Chairman), R Baily, P Jones, P Olney, J Saunders, R Saunders, P White, J Walker (part), the Clerk, Mrs. Paice, PCSO Weston  &  representative from Oakley AFC & Bedford BC Highways
	1.
	Public Open Session: 

	
	Vice-Chair of Oakley AFC explained how the Club was progressing following the merger of all the separate youth and adult teams into one club.  There were currently 27 teams averaging 20 players each and the FA Charter Standard had been achieved.  Community values were important to the Club and both U8 & U10 teams had won fair play trophies.  Senior team had also won the First Division trophy.  Pitch space was limited, so several teams had to train and play elsewhere and the Club was seeking funding for an artificial pitch.  Chair congratulated teams on their successes and Vice-Chair for attending.     

	
	

	2.
	Apologies:  S Fardon (business), G Sansom (personal) M. Taylor (illness)

	
	

	3.
	Declarations of Interest: 

	
	Cllr. Olney for 17a) & b) as a Lower School Governor.


	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 2nd September 2014:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – Planning application had recently been submitted for the fence around the front garden in Lincroft.  Residents were concerned about a sign on a fence in Dewlands and Planning Enforcement was investigating.  Bedford BC had been notified about residents parking in Linch Furlong spaces and Charles Wells had been requested to cut back hedge adjacent to Bedford Arms.  Residents had been asked to prevent gravel falling onto High Street footway and to remove boards from Pavenham Road verge.
	

	
	Post Office parking - Bedford BC had advised that Royal Mail vans were not a planning issue and Highways had advised residents to request H bars or parking restrictions.  Residents had been notified.  Chair suggested a meeting with Royal Mail & Clerk to arrange.
	

	
	HGVs – Clerk had requested Bedford BC to remind satnav companies that HGVs should not be using twin bridges and would be too high for Lovell Road bridge and had also requested additional signs Bromham side of the twin bridges.
	

	
	Motorbike Noise – Clerk had requested police attend Motorcycle Club meeting to consider whether they were appropriate for the site
	

	
	Highfield Road bridleway - Morrisons had not upgraded the gate but Chair had improved the existing gate
	

	
	Station Road bus shelter – new shelter had been installed & old shelter relocated to Dewlands.  One resident had complained that the new shelter at Dewlands provided less protection.  Resident had asked for tree branches on Dewlands verge to be cut back as they were obscuring the view of the bus.
	

	
	Bus Stop upgrading – concerns had been raised at the removal of the bus layby in Station Road, so buses could no longer pull off the road.  Bedford BC had advised that a bus cage had been marked which was sufficient 
	

	
	Riverside – draft lease had been forwarded but the insurance rent clause had been re-inserted.  Clerk was pursuing with Robinson Hall.
	

	
	Drone Cameras – Bedford BC had advised that the relevant regulatory body is the CAA and they had no records of issues with drone cameras elsewhere in the Borough.  Clerk had reported incidents to the CAA.
	

	
	Allotments – rent letters had been issued
	


	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 2nd September 2014:
	Action

	
	None
	


	7.
	Reports:
	

	
	Network Conference 25.09.14.
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that there were useful information stalls from various local organisations and Council departments but no new issues were raised.
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	8.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	There were 3 reported crimes in September, 2 assaults, and 1 criminal damage to a vehicle.  Police & Crime Commissioner had written to parishes about protecting front line policing, advising that new police officers were being recruited, the number of PCSOs would be maintained and the number of Special Constables more than doubled to 500.  New PCSO, Josie Weston introduced herself.  She noted that crime in Oakley had reduced by 42.9% and she was pursuing the recent theft of a car from the village and speeding motorbikes.  She covered five villages and worked varying shift patterns including weekends.   Councillors were concerned that police personnel were rarely seen in the village.  PCSO Weston was currently driving an unmarked car but would be visiting schools & Youth Club.  Residents should continue to report all incidents.  Chair thanked her for attending the meeting and noted that Council would assist her in any way they could. 
	


	9.
	The Furlong:
	Action

	
	Cllrs. Olney & Sansom had carried out a final inspection of the site & were content.  Freeths were still awaiting confirmation of the extent of land to be transferred by Barratts and a definitive plan for the transfer.   Residents were concerned about a gap under the fence at the back of the site, which a child could crawl through and Chair & Cllrs. Olney & White to investigate 08.10.14.
	PO/PP/

PW

	
	
	

	10.
	Electrical Connection and Permanent Christmas Tree at churchyard:
	Action

	
	Cllrs. Baily & Saunders had met with contractor 03.10.14. to confirm site for electrical post.  Lighting contractor was content and work to be carried out 08.10.14.  Cost of new tree including delivery and planting would be £400.00 and proposed by Cllr.  Baily, seconded by Cllr. Olney that quotation be accepted
Resolved
If the tree did not survive contractor would replace.  Lighting event to take place on Saturday 6th December and Cllr. Jones kindly volunteered to donate led candles for the event.
	Clerk


	
	
	

	11.
	Average Speed Cameras:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney & Clerk had chased Bedford BC for detailed plans.  Bedford BC had raised queries on the initial drawings and expected a final set to be agreed with Siemens in the next two/three weeks.  Bedford BC would also be contacting Council to discuss a temporary lighting trial in the village.
	


	12.
	Play Area Repairs:
	Action

	
	Awaiting quotations to repair wetpour.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	13.
	Replacement Trees for Parsonage Close:
	Action

	
	Awaiting suggestions from Bedford BC Tree Officer for species to replant.   Clerk had also requested advice and quotations from the Community Tree Trust. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Linch Furlong Hedge:
	Action

	
	Clerk had received three quotations for trimming the hedge for £100 + VAT, £200 + VAT and £290 +VAT to trim the side & top 
Proposed by Cllr. White, seconded by Cllr. Baily that quotation for £100 be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	15.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	a) update on yellow lines in Reynes Drive/High Street
	

	
	Highways Manager, Mr. Prigmore, advised that some residents had requested that the yellow lines be extended, some wanted them shortened.  Council had agreed to the yellow lines to improve safety at the junction and Mr. Prigmore advised that a 10m length was sufficient for safety reasons.  He added that parked cars slowed traffic and prevented rat running.  The camera van came to Oakley on a regular basis to enforce restrictions at the schools and would enforce new lines at the same time.  The Parking Shop could also be called out to deal with obstruction of driveways.  Residents could request H bars across their drives but Bedford BC would charge for them.   As Council had already agreed to the lines, it was decided that Bedford BC would forward a plan confirming the layout and if received before the next meeting, Chair & Clerk would approve.  Consultation would then be undertaken by Bedford BC and attempts made to resolve any issues.  If they could not be resolved Bedford BC would make a decision on how to proceed.
Mr. Prigmore noted that the remainder of the High Street would be resurfaced in the 2015/16 financial year and footways would also be resurfaced if there were sufficient funds in the budget.  White lines were no longer marked down the centre of roads as no lines had been shown to reduce speeds.  Marks in residents’ driveways during resurfacing to denote drains were not removed but would wear away.  Boards advising that Bedford BC had carried out the resurfacing works would be removed. 
	PP/

Clerk
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	b) Station Road hedge
	

	
	Clerk had received 2 quotations for £400 + VAT to reduce side from Grange green to Lower School to allow 1m clearance to edge of footway and strim & mulch undergrowth and £210 + VAT to cut side of hedge by 2.5m, to strim base & remove cuttings
Proposed by Cllr. R. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. White that quotation for £210 + VAT be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) ivy on twin bridge flood mark
	

	
	Council had been requested to remove ivy from flood mark and Chair & Cllr. White volunteered to do so.
	PP/PW

	
	
	

	16.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that work on the link road would begin shortly and take around 18 months to complete.  Bedford BC budget consultation had been issued and details were on the website www.bedford.gov.uk/budget2015  The report on Bedford hospital and GP care in the community had been further delayed until 15.10.14.  Hospital ratings had improved dramatically but the shortage of GPs and the different systems being operated needed to be resolved before any changes could be made to hospital services.  Funding would also be required for any transitional arrangements.  Cllr. Walker had attended a meeting on traffic issues in Bedford and a further consultant study of Town Centre congestion was being undertaken.  Various pinch points especially Ampthill Road, were identified and concerns raised that the link road might not resolve the problems.
	


	17.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 2nd September 2014
	

	
	Application No.
	14/01619/TPO – works to horse chestnut at Longways, 

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 27.08.14.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	14/01741/FUL – temporary access road & residential access during reconstruction of Hartops bridge at Highfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 08.09.14.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	14/01863/FUL – single storey side/rear extension at 62 Lincroft

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 19.09.14.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	14/02004/FUL – first floor rear extension at 84 High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission26.09.14.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	14/01929/FUL – replacement of 15m monopole with 17.5m monopole.  Removal of equipment cabinet & installation of 2 cabinets at Vodafone site, Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 24.09.14.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	13/02261/FUL – erection of 1 house & 1 bungalow at land 
adjoining 88 Lovell Road - amended description 

	
	Parish Comments:
	Continued objection on the grounds of loss of open space around the Old School, which is a listed building and adjacent to an important open space

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 24.09.14.

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 2nd September 2014
	

	
	Application No.
	4/02033/DC3 – removal of temporary classrooms & replacement with permanent building & installation of air 
conditioning units at Oakley Lower School


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 14/02247/TPO – crown lift & prune scarlet oak at Oakley Lower School


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 14/02176/FUL – erection of detached garage in rear garden
with home office over at 13 – 15 Station Road



	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection in principle to a garage/home office but is concerned that the proposed building is disproportionately large.
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	17.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:
	Action

	
	Launch Event
	

	
	Launch Event was held 03. & 04.10.14. in the Village Hall and there were 107 attendees.  Clerk had requested quotations for a landscape assessment of the village and one of the consultants had indicated that the cost could be several thousand pounds.  Group would be logging the comments from the Launch then meeting with the consultant to discuss the questionnaire on 01.12.14.  Council thanked the Clerk for her work to produce a very professional event.  Chair also thanked the Steering Group.
	


	18.
	Correspondence:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC budget consultation - noted
	

	
	
	Clerk

	
	Defibrillator
	

	
	Fire & Rescue Service had advised of a new scheme to provide defibrillators in villages and needed responses by 17.10.14.  F&RS would fund the initial purchase and secure storage cabinet. Councils would need to fund the cost of installation, insurance, energy (£50 p.a.), maintenance (£126 p.a.), and awareness sessions (£100).
Proposed by Cllr. Baily, seconded by Cllr. White that a defibrillator be installed at the Village Hall 
Resolved
Clerk to forward details to the Village Hall Committee
	Clerk


	19.
	Grant Applications: 
	 Action

	
	AFC Oakley
	

	
	AFC Oakley had requested £510 for goals, balls & bibs for U6 – U9 teams.   Total cost was £510, Club had a deficit of £218.87 at 31.07.14. and 82 members (85%) are from Oakley.
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Walker, seconded by Cllr. Jones that £510.00 be donated 
	

	
	Resolved – s.137 donation
	  Clerk


	 20.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 7th October 2014
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 30.09.14.
	£40,363.07

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 30.09.14.
	£34,462.66

	NatWest Bank – Bonus Saver account balance at 30.09.14.
	£212,258.11


	Received since previous meeting: 
	
	

	Bedford BC
	Bottle bank glass
	£438.85

	Bedford BC
	Precept
	£25,050.00

	NatWest
	Interest
	451.92

	
	Total
	£25,940.77


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Friends of Old School
	S. 137 donation
	£1000.00
	1051

	
	Oakley Youth Club
	S. 137 donation
	£1995.00
	1052

	
	HMRC
	Quarterly PAYE
	£787.35
	1053


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	
	Warners of Bedford 
	Grass cutting September payment
	£550.00
	1054

	
	Wildmans
	Emptying bottle bank 09.09.14.
	£56.40
	1055

	
	Queensbury Shelters Ltd
	New Station Road bus shelter & relocation of old shelter to Dewlands
	£4,830.48
	1056

	
	G Sansom
	Polystyrene for NDP Launch
	£36.56
	1057

	
	P Knight
	Management of Linch Furlong & orchard 2014
	£700.00
	1058

	
	White Hart Press
	Printing Newsletters & NDP posters
	£909.00
	1059

	
	Clapham PC
	Photocopying NDP fliers & allotment agreements
	£16.40
	1060

	
	Village Hall
	Committee Room Hire  30.09.14. 2hrs & 07.10.14. 3 hrs @ £6/ph
	£30.00
	1061

	
	Clerk - Mrs Paice
	Salary and expenses September
	£723.61
	1062

	
	Hobbs
	Bus shelter cleaning & litter collection September
	£232.71
	1063

	
	Friends of Old School
	Hire of room September - November
	£141.50
	1064

	
	R Baily
	Winter bedding plants
	£40.00
	1065

	
	
	Total
	£12,049.01
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
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	b) half yearly budget review
	

	
	More had been spent on cricket field rent than anticipated as RPI increases had not been billed for previous years and on allotments as rent free period had ended.  In addition to budgeted income a grant had been received for the NDP and printing costs for the Directory had been sponsored by a local company.
	

	
	
	

	21.
	Date of next Council meeting: 4th November 2014 at 7.15pm
	


